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CHARLOTTE COUNTY – PUNTA GORDA

METROPOLITAN PLANNING ORGANIZATION

MINUTES OF THE MPO BOARD MEETING, MAY 6, 2019
MURDOCK ADMINISTRATIVE BUILDING

18500 MURDOCK CIRCLE, ROOM #119

PORT CHARLOTTE FL  33948

MEMBERS PRESENT

Commissioner Christopher Constance, Charlotte County Commissioner, MPO Chair
Commissioner Stephen R. Deutsch, Charlotte County Commissioner

Commissioner Joseph Tiseo, Charlotte County Commissioner, Vice Chair
Commissioner Paul Andrews, Charlotte County Airport Authority
Vice Mayor Lynne Matthews, Punta Gorda City Council

STAFF PRESENT

Gary Harrell, MPO Director
Lakshmi N. Gurram, MPO Principal Planner
Bekie Leslie, Administrative Services Coordinator
OTHERS PRESENT
Michaele Tisch, FDOT

Wayne Gaither, FDOT

John Burrage, CAC Chair
Mitchell Austin, TAC Chair

Betsy Calvert, Charlotte Sun
Matt Trepal, TAC Vice-Chair, Charlotte County Community Development
Venkat Vattikuti, TAC Vice Chair/Charlotte County Public Works
Janette S. Knowlton, Charlotte County Attorney (MPO Legal Services)
Rob Cursey, Tindale-Oliver & Associates, Inc

Charles Counsil, CAC At-Large member

Pastor John Boutchia, Calvary Baptist Church

Darla Boutchia, Citizen

David Urich, Responsible Growth Management Coalition
1.  Call to Order & Roll Call
MPO Chair Christopher Constance called the meeting to order at 1:00 p.m. The roll call was taken, and the Chair noted that all members were present.  

2.  Invocation
Pastor John Boutchia, Calvary Baptist Church, gave the invocation.

3.  Pledge of Allegiance
The Pledge of Allegiance was recited. 
4.  Additions and/or Deletions to the Agenda

There were no additions or deletions to the agenda.
5.  Public Comments on Agenda Items
David Urich, of the Responsible Growth Management Coalition and former Lee County Citizens’ Committee (CAC) member commented on the proposed I-75 interchange studies (two in Charlotte County and one in Lee County) to be conducted by FDOT.  He asked that the studies focus on the financial costs and overall feasibly of constructing these proposed exits.   He provided the MPO Board charts with his recommendations for possible interchanges.  
6.  Chairs’ Reports:
A. MPO Board Chair’s Report
MPO Board Chair Constance mentioned that he attended the Metropolitan Planning Organization Advisory Council (MPOAC) meeting on April 30, 2019, with MPO Director Gary Harrell.  He noted that he met with Mark Reichert FDOT’s Administrator for Public Planning while at the meeting. Commissioner Constance stated that he will be reviewing the new State budget when finalized and its impact on County transportation projects.       

Citizens’ Advisory Committee (CAC) Chair’s Report
CAC Chair John Burrage reported on the April 17, 2019 meeting noting that members suggested installing a four way stop sign at Winchester Blvd and Avenue of Americas. 

Mr. Burrage also stated that a CAC member suggested that a full traffic signal should be installed at Loveland Blvd and Veterans Blvd. if warranted.  However, since Veterans Blvd. is a limited access roadway, the County would need to re-classify it to permit a signalized intersection.
Mr. Burrage also noted that the CAC recommended MPO Board approval of the FY 2022/2023 Transportation Improvement Program TIP Amendment, the FY 2019/2020-FY 2023/2024 Transportation Improvement Program and the draft Scope of Services prepared by 
Tindale-Oliver and Associates for preparation of the 2045 Long Range Transportation Plan (LRTP).   

B. Technical Advisory Committee (TAC) Chair’s Report
TAC Vice Chair Matt Trepal reported on FDOT’s latest support unit, the Planning Studio, noting its purpose is to integrate land use and transportation planning to help FDOT District One establish goals for state corridors that align with local vision. He noted the intention is to engage early and often as Master Plan development is underway.  Mr. Trepal stated FDOT has chosen the US 41 corridor in Charlotte County as a pilot project for the Planning Studio.  TAC Members who represent the City of North Port and the Lee County MPO suggested the US 41 Master Plan coordination efforts could be synchronized and integrated into the MPO’s 2045 LRTP.

Mr. Trepal noted that the TAC recommended MPO Board approval of the FY 2022/2023 Transportation Improvement Program TIP Amendment; the FY 2019/2020-FY 2023/2024 Transportation Improvement Program; 2019 Project Priorities; and the draft Scope of Services prepared by Tindale-Oliver and Associates for preparation of the 2045 Long Range Transportation Plan (LRTP).   

7.  Local Government Reports:
A. Charlotte County Airport Authority
Commissioner Andrews presented an update based on the Charlotte County Airport Authority meeting of April 18, 2019.  He noted a number of Capital Improvement Program projects including land acquisitions related to runway extensions and easements; the design, permitting and construction of a new General Aviation (GA) Terminal facility; wetland mitigation-Phases 1 and 2; roadway network improvements, including Piper Rd, Viking Avenue, Golf Course Blvd, Challenger Blvd. and Airport Road) and the design and permitting of a long-term Passenger parking expansion.

Commissioner Andrews noted that a recent study found that the airport (not including passenger economic activity) generates $1.2 million in direct economic activity.  He also noted that the airport has completed the installation of a Flybrary, where passengers may take books and information provided by the Airport Authority and the Punta Gorda library for use during their trip and then when practical, return the reading material on another flight into the Punta Gorda library.
City of Punta Gorda
Vice Mayor Lynne Matthews provided a list and led a discussion on a number of City projects underway and plans currently in review: 
· Citywide Master Plan consultant Dover Kohl will study the intersections of East and West Esplanade and US 41 and one-way traffic patterns on Marion Avenue and Olympia Avenue
· Dover Kohl will also determine if a speed limit reduction on Nesbit Street entering Laishley Park is warranted and included as part of the Citywide Master Plan

· As a part of the current 1% local option sales tax program, a contract for engineering and design of a multi-use trail on Airport Road from US 41 to Cooper Street and to the hospital along Cooper Street will be issued soon.
· A joint City/County Sales Tax Committee will be formed to recommend projects to be considered by City Council and the County Commission

· The design and placement locations for signage approved by FDOT for the Vietnam Memorial Wall and Military Heritage Museum on I-75 is being developed

· Three seawall restoration reimbursements totaling $13.1 million have been received from FEMA

· The Gilcrest Park restroom renovation project is nearing completion, with Phase 2 improvement slated to begin in July 2019

· Construction is tentatively scheduled to begin in July 2019 for the Buckley Pass project, with bids now being accepted. 
· On April 15-16, 2019 a ribbon cutting ceremony was held at the Military Heritage Museum.  Amendments approved by the Council for the Museum include an additional flagpole and expanded parking.     
· Noise abatement fencing has been received and will be constructed at the Gilchrist Park “pickleball” courts   
B. Charlotte County

Commissioner Tiseo provided an update of County roadway projects that included Burnt Store Road Phase 2 (Notre Dame to North of Zemel Road) where the Plans are under review by the Purchasing Department, with a contract anticipated to be awarded in July 2019.  Commissioner Tiseo mentioned that Olean Blvd (US 41 to Easy Street) plans are in final review with an early fall construction date anticipated.  Commissioner Tiseo also noted that Harbor Blvd (US 41 to Olean Blvd) currently under construction and nearing completion, anticipated by mid-May 2019.

Commissioner Tiseo noted some citizens were concerned that the planting of oak trees along the Harbor Blvd. roadway could impact and upheave the roadway with their roots.  He stated that County Public Works anticipated this issue and has installed tree root system diverts to mitigate this issue.  
8. Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT) Report
FDOT liaison Michael Tisch reviewed and updated members on the following identified projects: 
A. I-75 Possible New Interchange North of Kings Hwy Interchange
Michael Tisch noted that FDOT is moving forward with the I-75 interchange study.  Mr. Tisch stated that the MPO’s 2045 LRTP Plan will aid in determining if the Kings Hwy Interchange will fail.  He noted that FDOT recommends local governments assess local roadways to see if they support a new interchange.  He explained any new interchange must connect to arterials to divert traffic from the neighboring interchange locations such as Kings Hwy/Veterans Blvd/Peachland Blvd. intersections and Interchange.  Commissioner Constance stated that a four-lane extension of Veterans Blvd heading toward a new interstate interchange could be viable.
B. US 41/Carmalita Street
Mr. Tisch noted the project letting date for construction is July 31, 2019 and noted there may be some intersection improvement issues that need clarification as construction begins. 
C. Harbor View Road Combined Funding Studying
Mr. Tisch stated that FDOT staff met with County Administrator Ray Sandrock and his staff to review County priorities and possibly partnering with FDOT for the construction phase of this project.
D SR 31 Roundabout
Michael Tisch noted that the signal light for this intersection is fully operational, with the roundabout scheduled for design completion by the summer of 2021.  Mr. Tisch noted there has been two recent accidents at this intersection both related to driver error rather than due to the recent signal light installation.   

E. CR 74 Road Widening

Mr. Tisch stated that CR 74 is in the Long Range Transportation Plan (LRTP) for widening to be done once the Babcock Ranch development reaches later development phases.  He noted that funding requirements for this widening should be specific when designing for these improvements.  FDOT’s Wayne Gaither noted that the County can apply for funding that may be available through the County Incentive Grant Program (CIGP).  
F. US 41 at Aqui Esta Drive
Michael Tisch stated that FDOT Staff is reviewing the traffic flow at this intersection.  They are determining changes to the phases of the signals and possibly adding dedicated turn lanes.  The rail lines east of the intersection could add to costs as well as lengthen any turn lane project.
     G.   SR 776 at Flamingo Blvd.

Michael Tisch noted that this intersection project will be evaluated as Murdock Village is developed and Flamingo Blvd. is opened on the north side of SR 776.   Commissioner Constance remarked that a great deal of traffic is expected in that area and lanes will need to be widened at this intersection.  He asked how this intersection could be “fast tracked” in light of Right-of-Way purchase costs and its inclusion on the MPO current Project Priority list. 
At this time, Commissioner Constance stated that he had recently observed that the US 17 signal at the southbound I-75 entry ramp has its left turn arrow operating from red to green, then red (approximately 3 seconds) then starts flashing yellow before turning red to begin the cycle again.  Commissioner Constance noted there is a tendency for the left turning vehicles (many are slow moving trucks) to start their turn and thus block the through lanes during the yellow flashing signal phase.  He noted that the north bound (NB) US 17 traffic, coming down the Florida Street overpass naturally increase their sped due to the slope exacerbating the situation. The signal cycle is: red-green-red (approx. 3 sec.)-yellow then the sequence starts again.  The red (approx. 3 sec) phase needs to be much longer (15 seconds-for example) to ensure the left turning vehicles stop and then have time to judge the oncoming traffic before pulling out into the travel lanes.  Michael Tisch noted that he understands this issue and would contact appropriate FDOT staff to rectify this matter. 
9. Consent Agenda:
A. March 25, 2019 - Charlotte County-Punta Gorda MPO Meeting

B.  Transportation Disadvantaged (TD) Planning Grant Agreement
C.
2018 FDOT/MPO Joint Certification Statement

D.  Citizens’ Advisory Committee (CAC) Appointment    

Commissioner Christopher Constance moved for unanimous acceptance of the Consent agenda. There were no objections to this motion and the Consent Agenda was approved by unanimous consent. 
10. PUBLIC MEETING: FY 2018/2019 – FY 2022/2023 Transportation Improvement  

      Program (TIP) Amendment
Gary Harrell stated that MPO staff received a request from the Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT) to amend the Charlotte County-Punta Gorda MPO’s FY 2018/2019 – FY 2022/2023 Transportation Improvement Program (TIP) adding two transit grants.  Mr. Harrell noted the specific grants awards were:  

FPN 441979-1: Charlotte County Transit FTA 5307 Small Urban Non-Budgeted, Capital Grant, FTA Funding $724,817; Local Funding $724,817 for FY 2019
FPN 438947-1: Charlotte County Transit 5310 FTA Operating Assistance for Charlotte County Transit, Operations Grant, Funding $52,500; Local Funding $52,500 for FY 2019

Mr. Harrell noted that a Public Meeting is required to solicit public input.  The MPO has advertised twice within the past 30 days that a Public Meeting will be held at the May 6, 2019 MPO Board Meeting.  Following the Public Meeting, a roll call vote of the MPO Board is required to adopt the TIP amendment.  

Commissioner Constance opened the Public Meeting and asked if any member 
of the public wished to speak on this TIP Amendment.  Seeing that no citizens had come

 forward to speak Vice Mayor Matthews moved to close the Public Meeting.  Commissioner Deutsch seconded the motion and the motion carried by unanimous consent.
Commissioner Deutsch made a motion to amend the Charlotte County-Punta
Gorda MPO’s TIP for FY 2018/2019 – FY 2022/2023 adding the two transit grants.  

Commissioner Tiseo seconded the motion. A roll call vote was then taken and the motion
 carried unanimously. 
11. PUBLIC MEETING: FY 2019/2020–FY 2023/2024 Transportation Improvement    

      Program (TIP)

Gary Harrell stated that Federal and State legislation requires MPOs adopt a 5-year Transportation Improvement Program (TIP).  Mr. Harrell noted the TIP outlines federal and state capital improvements for transportation and is a staged, multiyear, intermodal program of transportation projects and is consistent with the MPO’s Long Range Transportation Plan 
(LRTP).  Mr. Harrell stated the TIP is to be submitted for review by FDOT no later than July 15 of each year and that once approved by both FHWA and the Federal Transit Administration (FTA), the TIP is then incorporated into the State TIP, (STIP) by October 1 of each year.  He noted that approval of the STIP allows federal funding for metropolitan areas.

Mr. Harrell stated that the Technical and Citizens’ Advisory Committees formally reviewed and recommended MPO adoption of the FY 2019/2020 – FY 2023/2024 TIP as presented at their April 17, 2019 meetings. 
Commissioner Constance opened the Public Meeting and asked if any member 

of the public wished to speak concerning the FY 2019/2020-FY 2023/2024 Transportation 

Improvement Program (TIP). Seeing that no citizens had come forward to speak

Commissioner Deutsch moved to close the Public Meeting.  Vice Mayor Matthews seconded the motion and the motion carried by unanimous consent.
Commissioner Tiseo made a motion to adopt the Transportation Improvement Program (TIP) for FY 2019/2020 – FY 2023/2024 and authorize the MPO Chair to sign the Authorizing Resolution and transmit the document to FDOT. The motion allowed the staff to make minor changes and adjustments based on comments and input received.  Vice Mayor Matthews seconded the motion. A roll call vote was then taken and the motion carried unanimously. 
12. 2019 Project Priorities
Gary Harrell reviewed the Draft 2019 Project Priorities List which included Highway Projects, Transportation Alternatives Program (TAP) Projects, Congestion 

Mitigation/Transportation System Management (CM/TSM) and Transportation Regional Incentive Program (TRIP) funding.  
Mr. Harrell stated  the current number one MPO Highway project priority, Burnt Store Road Phase II has been programmed with TRIP funds for Construction in the FY 2018/2019 cycle.  The number two project priority, Harbor View Road, is currently undergoing a Project Development and Environmental (PD&E) Study programmed in FY 2016/ 2017, Design in FY 2019/2020 and Right-of -Way (ROW) phase in FY 2022/2023.  The number three MPO Highway project, North Jones Loop Road (Burnt Store Road to Piper Road) programmed for PD&E was advanced from FY 2020/2021 to FY 2019/2020. The remaining unprogrammed 
projects are essentially requesting Complete Streets treatments.  SR 776 improvements (6-laning) conducted a PD&E in 2014 with the recommendation of the No-build alternative as development has not been as rapid as forecast.  The Study was postponed until the need for improvements are realized.  After discussion at previous meetings, the TAC and CAC recommended the following new project priorities.

· Edgewater Drive/Flamingo Blvd. Extension from Midway Blvd. to SR 776 -TRIP

· Prineville from Paulson Drive to Hillsborough Blvd- TRIP

· 2050 LRTP Update programming in the amount of $350,000 for FY 2024/2025
Mr. Harrell noted that the $350,000 budgeted for the 2050 LRTP that would commence in 2024 is based on cost estimates and projected Plan development increases expected over the next 5 years.  
Vice Mayor Matthews made a motion to Motion to adopt the 2019 Charlotte County-Punta 
Gorda MPO FY 2020/2021-FY 2024/2025 Project Priorities for the upcoming FDOT Draft
Tentative Work Program Cycle.  Commissioner Tiseo seconded the motion, and there being no objection the motion carried by unanimous consent.
13. Draft 2045 Long Range Transportation Plan (LRTP)  - Scope of Services

Gary Harrell stated that at the March 25, 2019 MPO Board Meeting, Board members approved Tindale-Oliver & Associates as the firm selected to develop the MPO’s 2045 LRTP Update and that authorized the MPO chair to sign the Work Assignment Order.  He noted that since that action was taken, MPO staff has been working with the LRTP Review Committee, FDOT and Tindale-Oliver & Associates to develop a Scope of Services to accomplish the MPO’s 2045 LRTP Update.  
Mr. Harrell noted the Draft Scope of Services was reviewed by the LRTP Review Committee comprised of representatives from the City of Punta Gorda, Charlotte County, Charlotte County Airport Authority and FDOT. Mr. Harrell stated a fixed cost of $264,843 was negotiated by the MPO for development of the 2045 LRTP by Tindale-Oliver and Associates.  The TAC/CAC endorsed the Draft 2045 LRTP Scope of Services with the selected consultant; and recommended the MPO Chair sign the Work Assignment Order at their respective April 17, 2019 meetings.
Commissioner Deutsch noted that the current approximate population of Charlotte County is approximately 184,000 and inquired if additional funding would become available to the MPO when Charlotte County surpasses a population of 200,000. Gary Harrell stated that the next US Census will commence in 2020 and that Surface Transportation Program (STP) federal funding would change when the County surpasses the 200,000-population threshold.  He noted that while the MPO would receive increased STP funding, the MPO would be designated as a Transit Management Area (TMA) with resultant additional reporting and oversight requirements that would increase MPO costs.     
Commissioner Tiseo made a to motion to approve the Draft 2045 LRTP Scope of 
Services with Tindal-Oliver & Associates and recommend the MPO Chair sign the Work 
Assignment Order as previously authorized.  Commissioner Deutsch seconded the 
motion, and the motion carried unanimously.
14. New Items for Discussion
Gary Harrell noted that this item (US 17 NB) has been added to the MPO Board Agenda after recent discussions with Commissioner Constance and noted that the US 17 signalization item describing the southbound I-75 entry ramp issue was discussed at the end of Agenda Item # 8.
Commissioner Constance stated that at the US 17 northbound lane before the newly opened Piper Road, the I-75 off ramp has a lane that merges with the through lanes on US 17 (NB).  Commissioner Constance noted that shortly after the merge (approximately 300 yards) a right turn lane on US 17 starts for turning south bound (SB) onto the newly opened Piper Road.  Commissioner Constance noted that this merge lane should to be connected with the Right Turn lane to Piper eliminating a merge maneuver for traffic exiting I-75 that is turning southbound onto Piper Road.  Commissioner Constance suggested that when resurfacing along US 17 begins it could provide an opportunity to correct this situation.  Commissioner Andrews concurred that this lane merger situation is in need of a solution. 

Commissioner Deutsch discussed his observation that motorists continue to the left lane on US 41 as they approach the Murdock Circle intersection.  He notes that in many instances motorist who are continuing north on US 41 do not appear to use the middle and right through lanes resulting in left turn lane backups on the US 41 roadway.  FDOT’s Wayne Gaither stated he would provide information to Gary Harrell including potential signage (i.e. “Keep right except when turning left” and driver education concepts to improve this continual congestion issue.

Commissioner Tiseo noted that as motorists exit from the southbound exit onto Kings Highway some motorists quickly and in some cases unsafely merge across two lanes of traffic to enter the left turn lane and access fuel and restaurant related businesses.  He asked if a traffic signal could aid in improving this situation and FDOT’s Wayne Gaither stated that a traffic count will be done at this exit to determine if a traffic signal is warranted.     

15. Public Comments

There were no public comments.
16. Staff Comments
Gary Harrell provided members with a compilation of recent MPO staff activities and undertakings.  Included in his review and discussion were his attendance at the MPOAC Staff and Directors Meeting- Orlando on April 30; the upcoming Local Coordinating Board (LCB) Meeting scheduled for May 9; efforts related to the 2045 LRTP Review Committee and Scope of Services negotiations and that the Plan must be adopted by October 2020; attendance at CUTS, Lee TAC, Airport Authority, TAC and CAC meetings and Transit QA review. 
 17. Member Comments

Commissioner Constance inquired if airport projects by the Federal Aviation Administration (FAA) are administered by FDOT.  Gary Harrell stated that these types of projects do flow through FDOT.    
18. Adjournment
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 2:11 p.m.  The next scheduled meeting of the MPO Board will be held on Monday, July 29, 2019 at 2 p.m.  [image: image2.png]
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